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24 August 2023 

  

 
To: MEMBERS OF THE TONBRIDGE COMMUNITY FORUM 
 (Copies to all Members of the Council) 

 
Dear Sir/Madam 
 
Your attendance is requested at a meeting of the Tonbridge Community Forum to be held 
online via MS Teams on Monday, 4th September, 2023 commencing at 7.30 pm 
 
 

Yours faithfully 
 
JULIE BEILBY 
 
Chief Executive 

  

 
 

 
A G E N D A 

 
 
1. Guidance on the Conduct of Meetings  
 

5 - 6 

2. Appointment of Vice Chair (Community Groups)  
 

 

 To seek nominations for a vice-chairman from the community groups. 
 
Nominations to be submitted to committee.services@tmbc.gov.uk by noon on 
Friday 1 September 2023. 
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3. Apologies for absence  
 

 

4. Notification of Substitute Members  
 

7 - 8 

5. Minutes  
 

9 - 14 

 To confirm as a correct record the Minutes of the meeting of Tonbridge 
Community Forum held on 12 June 2023. 
 

6. Update on any action identified in the last Minutes  
 

 

 Matters raised in Advance of the meeting 
 

 Details of the matter to be raised should be provided in writing or by email to 
committee.services@tmbc.gov.uk at least 10 working days before the meeting.  
This is so that a response can be provided on the evening of the meeting.  Only 
one question may be submitted by an organisation due to the time limitations. 
 

7. Kent Police Update  
 

 

 Inspector Terry Newman has been invited to provide an update on recent 
initiatives. 
 
Please note that the attendance of Kent Police is subject to operational matters. 
 

8. Tonbridge Post Office  
 

 

 Representatives of the Post Office are invited to provide an update on service 
provision in Tonbridge. 
 

9. Railway ticket offices and their potential closure  
 

 

 Tonbridge Commuters have asked for an item on the potential closure of the ticket 
office at Tonbridge Railway Station. 
 

10. Update regarding the Rose and Crown Hotel  
 

 

 The Chair of the Tonbridge Community Forum has asked for an update regarding 
the Rose and Crown Hotel.  A response will be provided by the Leader of the 
Borough Council (Cllr Matt Boughton). 
 

11. Update on the bus stop outside Cafe Nero  
 

 

 The Chair of the Tonbridge Community Forum has asked for an update on the bus 
stop outside Café Nero.     
 

12. Promotion of Upcoming Events  
 

 

  Angel Indoor Bowls Club Open Weekend – 16 & 17 September 2023. 
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13. Any Other Business  
 

 

 To consider any other issues raised at the meeting.  Any answers, actions and/or 
outcomes may be provided at the next meeting of the Tonbridge Community 
Forum. 
 



 
DISTRIBUTION 

 
Borough Council Representatives: Members of the Forum: 

 
Cllr G B Hines (Chair) 
Cllr D W King (Vice-Chair) 
Cllr L Athwal 
Cllr K Barton 
Cllr G C Bridge 
Cllr J Clokey 
Cllr A Cope 
Cllr F A Hoskins 
Cllr A Mehmet 
Cllr R W G Oliver 
Cllr B A Parry 
Cllr M R Rhodes 
Cllr K S Tunstall 
 

Mr M Hood (County Councillor) 
Mr P Stepto (County Councillor) 
 
Angel Indoor Bowls Club 
EMBER Community Interest Group 
Feast 
Friends of Mill Stream 
Rotary Club of Tonbridge 
Tonbridge and Malling Seniors 
Tonbridge Bicycle Users Group 
Tonbridge Civic Society 
Tonbridge Dementia Friendly Community 
Tonbridge District Scout Council 
Tonbridge Historical Society 
Tonbridge Line Commuters 
Tonbridge Lions Club 
Tonbridge Sports Association 
Tonbridge Town Team 
Tonbridge U3A  
 

  
  
 
 
 



GUIDANCE ON HOW MEETINGS WILL BE CONDUCTED 

 

(1) The majority of meetings of the Borough Council will be livestreamed to 

YouTube here, unless there is exempt or confidential business be discussed: 

https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCPp-IJlSNgoF-ugSzxjAPfw/featured  

(2) There are no fire drills planned during the time a meeting is being held.  For the 

benefit of those in the meeting room, the fire alarm is a long continuous bell and 

the exits are via the doors used to enter the room.  An officer on site will lead 

any evacuation. 

(3) Should you need this agenda or any of the reports in a different format, or have 

any other queries concerning the meeting, please contact Democratic Services 

on committee.services@tmbc.gov.uk in the first instance. 

 

Attendance: 

- Meetings of the Forum will alternate between ‘in person’ or online meetings. 

Please check the agenda as this will set out the meeting venue. 

- Members of the Forum should attend in person wherever possible those 

meetings that are to be held in person. 

- Members of the Forum should participate via MS Teams for those meetings 

that are to be held online.  Appointments and joining instructions will be 

circulated on the day of the meeting. 

For meetings held online, before formal proceedings start there will be a sound check 

of Members/Officers.  This is to ensure that those participating can see and hear 

everyone and confirms attendance. 

Ground Rules: 

The meeting will operate under the following ground rules: 

- Members in the room should indicate to speak in the usual way and use the 

microphone passed to them. 
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- If there any technical issues the meeting will be adjourned to try and rectify 

them.  If this is not possible there are a number of options that can be taken to 

enable the meeting to continue.  These will be explained if it becomes 

necessary. 

For those Members participating online: 

- please request to speak using the ‘chat  or hand raised function’; 

- please turn off cameras and microphones when not speaking; 

- please do not use the ‘chat function’ for other matters as comments can be seen 

by all; 

- Members may wish to blur the background on their camera using the facility on 

Microsoft teams. 

- Please avoid distractions and general chat if not addressing the meeting 

- Please remember to turn off or silence mobile phones 
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TONBRIDGE AND MALLING BOROUGH COUNCIL 
 

TONBRIDGE COMMUNITY FORUM 
 

MINUTES 
 

Monday, 12th June, 2023 
 

Present: Cllr G B Hines (Chair), Cllr D W King (Vice-Chair), Cllr L Athwal,          
Cllr K Barton, Cllr G C Bridge, Cllr J Clokey, Cllr A Cope,                      
Cllr F A Hoskins, Cllr A Mehmet, Cllr R W G Oliver, Cllr B A Parry,                
Cllr M R Rhodes, Cllr K S Tunstall, County Cllr P Stepto and 
County Cllr M Hood.  
 
Together with representatives from: 
 

 Angel Indoor Bowls Club 

 EMBER Community Interest Company  

 Feast 

 Friends of Mill Stream 

 Rotary Club of Tonbridge 

 TBUG 

 Tonbridge Civic Society 

 Tonbridge Historical Society 

 Tonbridge Line Commuters 

 Tonbridge Parish Church 

 Tonbridge Sports Association 

 Tonbridge Town Team 
 

 Apologies for absence were received from 
Tonbridge and Malling Seniors, Tonbridge Dementia Friendly Community 
and Tonbridge Lions Club. 
 

TCF 23/8    APPOINTMENT OF CHAIR AND VICE CHAIRS  
 
The appointments of Borough Councillors were confirmed.   The Chair 
advised that nominations for a vice-chairman from the community 
groups would be sought prior to the next meeting.    
 

TCF 23/9    NOTIFICATION OF SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS  
 
There were no substitute Members nominated for this meeting. 
 

TCF 23/10    MINUTES  
 
RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the meeting held on 27 February 2023 
be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
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TCF 23/11    UPDATE ON ANY ACTION IDENTIFIED IN THE LAST MINUTES  
 
The Leader provided an update on charging for Borough Council open 
spaces during which he advised that the Communities and Environment 
Scrutiny Select Committee would consider a report on Events on Public 
Open Spaces on 14 June 2023 and make recommendations to Cabinet 
on 4 July 2023. 
 
Furthermore, the Leader reported that since the last meeting, following a 
successful UK Shared Prosperity Fund bid, the digital information boards 
would be rolled out. 
 
With regards to the recent Borough elections, details were sought on the 
number of voters who were denied a ballot paper due to not having valid 
identification.  The Leader explained that the figures had been reported 
to the Electoral Commission. 
 
MATTERS RAISED IN ADVANCE OF THE MEETING 
 
Details of the matter to be raised should be provided in writing or by 
email to committee.services@tmbc.gov.uk at least 10 working days 
before the meeting.  This is so that a response can be provided on the 
evening of the meeting.  Only one question may be submitted by an 
organisation due to the time limitations. 
 

TCF 23/12    LOCAL ELECTION RESULTS  
 
Members received the Returning Officers certificate which certified those 
persons who were duly elected as councillors at the ordinary election of 
borough councillors held on 4 May 2023, for information.  
 

TCF 23/13    KENT POLICE UPDATE  
 
Members received a verbal update from Inspector Newman on recent 
initiatives and an explanation of the role of the Community Safety Unit.    
 
Inspector Newman reported that each ward in Tonbridge would have a 
named Officer and that following a recruitment drive, there would be a 
full complement of staff by October 2024. 
 
It was explained that the Community Safety Unit worked with partners to 
provide prevention advice to residents in areas where crimes were 
particularly prevalent and co-ordinated action plans to prevent further 
crimes in these areas.  
 
Members were informed that the Borough Council had been successful 
in receiving funding to purchase four mobile CCTV cameras for use in 
tackling anti-social behaviour and were asked to contact the Borough 
Council if it was felt that any specific area should be targeted. 
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During discussion, Members were advised that a number of schools’ 
officers had moved to the control centre to deal with 101 call demand 
and consideration needed to be given to how feedback could be 
provided; and that there was a task force in Kent specifically focused on 
county lines.   
 
The key priorities for the summer months were policing parks and 
community areas and targeting main offenders.  Inspector Newman took 
the opportunity to promote Named Intensification Week (week 
commencing 19 June 2023) and Anti-Social Behaviour Week (week 
commencing 3 July 2023).  Members were encouraged to register with 
My Community Voice and report any incidences immediately.   
 

TCF 23/14    TONBRIDGE POST OFFICE  
 
Members received a statement from Laura Tarling, Public Affairs 
Manager, Post Office as set out below: 
  
‘Tonbridge Post Office was previously operated as a Franchise by WH 
Smith from their Tonbridge store. There were plans to redevelop the 
premises and WH Smith took the decision close their store at the lease 
expiry on 30th July 2022.  
 
With thanks to Tonbridge & Malling Borough Council, Tonbridge Castle 
was put forward as a suitable location for a temporary Post Office. The 
branch opened on 26 August and continues to operate from Tonbridge 
Castle.  
 
Post Office began the search for a new postmaster with premises for a 
replacement permanent branch in January 2022. There was a lot of 
interest from potential applicants but finding suitable premises that were 
viable for a Post Office and retail business has been challenging.  
 
Premises at 64 High Street were eventually identified, with Heads of 
Terms agreed between the applicant and landlord. It was known that 
significant refurbishment works were needed to transform the premises 
to a retail business and Post Office. The successful applicant was 
appointed at the end of March, subject to signing the Post Office 
contract and lease on the premises. Plans to finalise the lease and 
contract were planned for early in May, due to the applicant being 
abroad in April.  
 
Unfortunately, following further discussion with the landlord in May, the 
applicant was not able to agree the lease terms set by the landlord, and 
decided to withdraw from the premises. The applicant is aware of the 
urgency to open a permanent Post Office in Tonbridge and there were 
several factors involved in making this difficult decision. However, the 
final lease agreement was no longer viable for the applicant.  
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The applicant is now reviewing alternative premises – there was a site 
visit on 6 June at a proposed location. The design and location of the 
Post Office counter at these premises requires further work to make it fit, 
and discussions regarding the lease are taking place.  
 
Following the temporary branch opening in August, there were customer 
service issues relating to IT connectivity, and difficulties with staff 
recruitment resulting in the branch closing for short periods. The 
applicant for the permanent Post Office is now operating the temporary 
branch to provide a more consistent service, supported by the Post 
Office Area Manager.  
 
Post Office apologises to customers who have been affected by the 
disruption to services in Tonbridge over the past year. Post Office are 
working closely with the applicant to confirm permanent premises as 
soon as possible. We will share a further update when new premises are 
confirmed. 
 
Post Office thank Tonbridge & Malling Borough Council and all 
stakeholders for their continued support over recent months to help find 
suitable premises, and for hosting the temporary Post Office at 
Tonbridge Castle.’ 
 
A number of members expressed disappointment that a representative 
from the Post Office was unable to attend the meeting and noted that the 
Post Office had indicated that a representative would be in attendance at 
the next meeting.  
 
The Leader gave his assurance that the provision of a temporary Post 
Office at the Castle would continue until a permanent location had been 
identified.  
 

TCF 23/15    PROMOTION OF UPCOMING EVENTS  
 
Members noted the forthcoming events to be held in Tonbridge and the 
surrounding area: 
 
(1) Tonbridge Calling 
 
Volunteer stewards were sought for the Tonbridge Calling music event in 
the park on 1 July 2023.  Anyone interested in the role was asked to 
email tonbridgecalling@gmail.com. 
 
(2) Tonbridge Pride 
 
Members were informed that Tonbridge Pride would be held on 5 August 
2023 and were invited to join the town’s vibrant LGBTQ+ community for 
a fun filled day of celebration and acceptance.    
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In addition to forthcoming events, Members were informed that over 200 
cyclists took part in the mass ride for cycleways event held on the 9 
June 2023.  The event promoted the future of safer, healthier, cheaper 
and more planet-friendlier travel in Tunbridge Wells and Tonbridge. 
 

TCF 23/16    ANY OTHER BUSINESS  
 
The Leader provided an update on the future of Beales and advised that 
no detailed plans had been submitted.  Members raised concern that the 
premises was vacant and suggested that a presentation be received at 
the next meeting.     
 
 
 

The meeting ended at 8.19 pm 
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